Select Board Meeting Minutes    July 19, 2021    Zoom Teleconference
     5:30 pm
Call to Order: Bob Manners called the meeting to order at 5:34 pm. Others present: Selectboard members Margaret Payne and Town Administrator Terry Narkewicz. Andrew Baker joined at 5:36 pm.
Acceptance of Meeting Minutes: A motion was put forth by Bob to approve the minutes of June 21. This was seconded by Margaret. Roll call vote: Bob – yes; Margaret – yes; Andrew – yes. Motion passed 3-0-0.
Department Liaison Reports:
Senior Center – The Center has reopened for in-person activities. Masks are still required. The Memory Café is one of the programs being focused on. Drive-thru meals are still being done. 

Town Hall – A challenge to reopening the building is the issue of bathrooms and the public and tourists coming in to use them. Terry and the Board would like to have guidance from the Health Agent about how to handle the situation before reopening.
Highway Department – Bob said that more than a foot of rain has recently fallen but the roads have held up well. The only issues are minor washouts on some road edges. The highway crew has been keeping up with that. The sidewalks in the Village are being paved.
Police Department – Andrew said Police Chief Greg Bardwell and Highway Superintendent Mark Shippee are continuing to move forward on the Colrain-Shelburne Road speeding issue. Stencils have been placed on the road.
Downtown Rapid Recovery Plan Project – Andrew attended a recent meeting where he reported that a good discussion about bathrooms was held. Several locations for public bathrooms were discussed. More public meetings will be held in August.
Appointments:
6 pm Kevin Parsons RE: Liquor License Hrg for Shelburne Falls Brewery & Pub LLC – The plan is to have the basement of the former Sweetheart Restaurant used as a brewery (which would require a separate license) and a brew pub. The brew pub will have a kitchen serving food both indoors and outside, on a large deck. The main floor of the building will have a restaurant and banquet facility run by a separate operator. This license is only for the basement area, which is hoped to open in October. The applicant is asking for a full liquor license. Joe Rae, the building owner, will hold the license. Joe intends to hire qualified and experienced people to operate the brew pub. Andrew thought it would have been better to have had the employees already hired so the Board could make sure they were qualified to serve alcohol. Terry pointed out that Joe Rae would be accepting full responsibility as owner/manager of the business, so if anything were to go wrong, it would be his responsibility. Bob added that Joe is an active member the community with a successful business. A motion was made by Bob to grant the Shelburne Falls Brewery & Pub LLC, Joe Rae as owner, a full liquor license. The license will be used as a pledge of collateral to the Greenfield Cooperative Bank. This was seconded by Margaret. Roll call vote: Bob – yes; Margaret – yes; Andrew – yes. Motion passed 3-0-0.
6:20 pm Jan Ameen, Solid Waste District RE: Proposed Composting Program – The solid waste district has been working with area transfers stations to implement programs for collecting “organics” to compost. Some town now have composting dumpsters. The solid waste district would help set up this program with education, signage, press releases, and training for the transfer station attendants. There are two companies that collect compost materials, Triple T Trucking from Brattleboro and the Compost Cooperative in Greenfield. Due to the crowded layout of the shared Shelburne and Charlemont transfer station it was felt that Triple T would not be a good option. Jan said the Compost Cooperative uses wheeled carts lined with compostable bags. She estimates there would be three carts for Shelburne and two for Charlemont. The cost for having three carts would be $2,200 per year. The town could pay that cost with RDP funds. Shelburne now has about $9,000 in RDP funds. The town would also be eligible for an additional $700 in grant funds if it agreed to help subsidize backyard composting. Composting would reduce the amount of trash that needed to be hauled and therefore also reduce tipping fees. Jan will be meeting with the Charlemont Selectboard in August. A motion was put forth by Margaret to go forward to with working with the solid waste district and the Compost Cooperative in joining a composting program and further that the town will agree to pay half the cost of backyard composting bins for any citizen wanting one in order to receive additional RDP points for the program, This was seconded by Bob. Roll call vote: Bob – yes; Margaret – yes; Andrew – yes. Motion passed 3-0-0.
Old Business:
Senior Center Expansion – Dan Polatta of P3 is setting up appointments to speak with the Ashfield and Buckland Selectboards to determine if either town has any interest in moving forward with the project.
FCRHRA – Shelburne Housing Authority Regionalization Exploration – Margaret said that the planning committee will be discussing finances at its July meeting and legal issues at its August meeting. Requested information from DHCD has not been received. SHA is working on a proposal which includes getting some payment to assist in the transition if it is decided to regionalize. A concern among Highland Village residents is that Highland Village might fall between the cracks if regionalization happens. SHA is working on changing the HRA policy for board selection to ensure that Shelburne has two representatives on the board. Margaret said that Highland Village does not pay its way and there is some concern that if Shelburne does not regionalize it could lose HRA financial support.
Leah Phillips RE: Little Mohawk Ball Field – Bob has looked at the field. He will now meet with Leah and come back to the Board with a report at the next meeting.
Tricia Yacovone-Biagi RE: Emergency Management Director Position – Tricia had submitted an application for the position. Bob said he was not comfortable discussing this since he knew of two others who intended to apply for the position and thought all three applicants should be discussed at the same time. It was decided that all applications must be in by the next Selectboard meeting. 
Bridge Street Construction – Engineer Mike Carter had submitted a comprehensive packet regarding tree selection for Bridge Street, including the original tree committee report, a list of suitable trees, and all comments from the public. Terry recommended handing over the task of selecting trees to a committee made up of Brock Cutting, Kevin Parsons, arborist Dave Hawkins, and tree warden Jim Richardson. Terry has heard from one business owner, at 28 Bridge Street, who does not want a tree in front of his building. He has offered alternative plantings instead. The Board agreed that handing the selection of trees to a committee was a good idea. Margaret wondered if business owners should be consulted about whether or not the wanted trees. The worry is that the street could end up looking like a patchwork instead of a cohesive plan. Terry said that the Board had approved an extra $20,000 for tree pits and those pits should be used. She also said that the overwhelming response from townspeople was that they wanted trees on Bridge Street and that it was past the point where other options could be considered. Andrew thought perhaps a smaller or less obtrusive tree could be selected to be placed near 28 Bridge Street. Kevin Parsons agreed to meet with the other three ad hoc committee members and come back to the Board at the next meeting with a report. A motion was made by Bob to authorize the co-chairs of the Tree Committee, the Tree Warden, and arborist Dave Hawkins to select the best trees to be planted in the first segment of the Bridge Street reconstruction project. This was seconded by Margaret. Roll call vote: Bob – yes; Margaret – yes; Andrew – yes. Motion passed 3-0-0.
New Business:
Re-Organization of the Board – Following the usual rotation of Board positions a motion was put forth by Margaret to appoint Bob as Board Chair, Margaret as Vice Chair, and Andrew as Clerk for the next year.
Liaison Assignments & Board/Committee Representation – It was decided to keep all department liaisons the same with Bob having the Highway Department, Andrew the Police Department, and Margaret the Town Hall and Senior Center. Committee representatives also remained the same, with Bob taking FRCOG, Margaret, Veteran’s Service Center, Andrew FRTA, Downtown Partnership, and Pratt Building Committee. Terry will continue representing the town at the solid waste district and Chuck Washer will continue with the building inspector program.
Annual Appointments – A motion was made by Bob to re-appoint all those committee members who are due for reappointment in 2021 as indicted in the list presented. This was seconded by Margaret. Roll call vote: Bob – yes; Margaret – yes; Andrew – yes. Motion passed 3-0-0. A motion was put forth by Bob to reappoint all those on the list of appointed officials from Animal Control Officer through Plumbing and Gas Inspector, with Margaret substituting for Andrew as Field Driver, for one-year terms. This was seconded by Margaret. Roll call vote: Bob – yes; Margaret – yes; Andrew – yes. Motion passed 3-0-0. A motion was made by Margaret to reappoint all those on the list as presented from Police Chief through Electrical Inspector, with Treasurer changed to Collector/Treasurer. This was seconded by Andrew. Roll call vote: Andrew – yes; Margaret – yes; Bob – abstain. Motion passed 2-0-1.
Tom Hale, Shelburne Free Library RE: Library Substitutes – Mara Silver and Robin Wilson were presented as candidates for library substitutes, to work on an as-need basis. A motion was put forth by Margaret to approve Mara Silver and Robin Wilson as substitutes at the Shelburne Free Library. This was seconded by Bob. Roll call vote: Bob – yes; Margaret – yes; Andrew – yes. Motion passed 3-0-0. 
Joe Judd, Hill Cemetery Commission RE: Appointment of Elizabeth Burnham – A motion was made by Margaret to appoint Elizabeth Burnham to the Hill Cemetery Commission. This was seconded by Bob. Roll call vote: Bob – yes; Margaret – yes; Andrew – yes. Motion passed 3-0-0. 
John Richardson RE: Residences @Mills Falls LLC – Land Swap Proposal – The owner of Mills Falls wants to build a second-floor deck over a town-owned sidewalk. He was advised to go to the ZBA. Atty. Richardson felt that was not necessary and proposed a land swap. Terry has spoken, at length, with Town Counsel and has given her a plan of the layout of Deerfield Avenue and plans for Mills Falls. Both Town Counsel and ZBA Chair Joe Palmeri believe this must go before the ZBA for the deck. Any land swap would need to go to Town Meeting. Atty. Richardson has been asked for a much more detailed map of the area. The building owner wants to retain a small portion of the observation deck and give the rest of the deck and the adjacent gardens to the town. It appears that the area retained by Mills Falls would include the access to the town-owned stars to the potholes, so the town would need to maintain its easement. A public discussion and vote is needed. In exchange for the land the hope is that the town will allow the deck. It was agreed that there are too many unknowns for any action to be taken now.
Any Other Business:
Next Meeting – The next Board meeting will take place on August 2nd.
Correspondence: 

Department of Energy Resources RE: Green Communities Grant – The town has been informed that it did not receive the grant. This means that the boiler at Cowell Gym will need to be replaced with a similar boiler. It would be possible to apply for the grant again, but that would hold up the installation of a new boiler until after another heating season and that was not thought to be a good idea.

Martha Thurber RE: Future Borrowing for BSE & MRHS – This was a notification that future negotiations with the towns will be needed regarding the terms of a loan.
Building Inspector – Terry said she had received copies of seven pieces of correspondence from the Building Inspector to various businesses along the Mohawk Trail, stating they are in violation of the town’s sign bylaw. 
Public Comment:  None

Adjournment: At 7:30 pm a motion was made by Bob to adjourn the meeting. This was seconded by Margaret. Roll call vote: Andrew – yes; Bob – yes; Margaret – yes. Motion passed 3-0-0.

Respectfully submitted,
Faye Whitney, Recording Secretary
